
Informed Consent Statement: 
 
Since this project was completely retrospective and performed with an IRB exemption, 
informed consent was not obtained from each patient evaluated. A de-identified data library 
was used to extract this information and no patients could be identified solely on the data 
provided in this study. Please reach out if any further information can be provided regarding 
this process. 
 
Best Regards, 

 
 
John P. Campbell, MD/MBA 
JPC6NF@umsystem.edu 


